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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

September 17, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Evan Jones, Music; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Stanley Gontarski, English; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Mai King, Nursing; Patricia Born, Business; Vasubandhu Misra, Chemistry; Lynn Panton, Human Sciences.
The following members were absent:  Mei Zhang, Industrial Engineering; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Jay Kesten, Law; David Orozco, Business; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Victor Mesev, Geography; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; Ron Doel, History.
Also present: Mark Riley, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Manuel Utset, College of Law; Aimee Leturmy, Registrar’s Office. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes from September 10, 2018 were approved. 
College of Law- Grading Scale Change- Mr. Manuel Utset provided a brief overview of the proposal. He explained that the College of Law is seeking approval from the Graduate Policy Committee to switch to a new grading scale. Currently, in a departure from the practices of most (if not all) of the rest of the University, the College of Law uses a numeric grading scale from 60 to 100. The College of Law is requesting to switch to a letter grading system with quality points that match the University’s ordinary grading scale. This change will put the College of Law in line with the rest of Florida State University.

The College of Law Curriculum Committee commenced work on this proposal in the summer of 2016, in consultation with the Administration. During the fall 2017 and early spring 2018, the Curriculum Committee held a number of formal and informal conversations with faculty members, students, staff, and administrators regarding these potential changes.  The Curriculum Committee drafted and circulated in formal proposal in the late spring 2018 semester.  During this time, the College of Law sought comments and assistance from the University Registrar. On April 3, 2018, Kim Barber and Aimee Leturmy of the University’s Registrar Office met with the College of Law Associate Dean of Academic Affairs, the Assistant Dean of Academic Programs, the COL Registrar, the Chair of the Curriculum Committee, and the Director of the COL Technology Office. At that meeting, a basic strategic plan was developed for carrying out the proposed shift in grading scale from a numeric to a letter grading system.  The College of Law Administration has continued to coordinate with Kim Barber and her colleagues regarding this proposal.  In mid-April, the Curriculum Committee approved the proposed change to the grading scheme and submitted it to the College of Law faculty for their approval.  The faculty met on April 24, 2018 to consider the Curriculum Committee’s proposal.  The faculty discussed the various pros and cons of making the change, and voted unanimously to approve.

He explained that all current upper-division students will continue to receive numeric grades, and their transcripts will continue to report numeric grades from 60 to 100. The class entering in the Fall 2018 semester will be the first class that will have transcripts with grades using letter grades. The students in that class were informed before enrolling at the College of Law that the College planned to make the grading change, beginning with the grades issued at the end of the Fall 2018 semester.

As noted this change will put the College of Law in line with the rest of the university. In fact, originally the faculty preferred to use an assignment of quality points based on thirds of points rather than quarters, which is more typical at American law schools (for example, a B+ would be a 3.33 rather than a 3.25). At the faculty meeting, the faculty decided that despite that preference, it was better to match the university standard. However, one difference should be noted. Because of the needs of law-school grading and hiring in the legal profession, the faculty felt it was very important to keep an A+ grade (which converts to a 4.25. on the grading scale) to reserve a mark of distinction for its highest-performing students. Although it is rare to award that grade, it is viewed by the faculty as a critical part of the grading array.

Dr. Sypher opened the floor for discussion. 
Dr. Riley asked if the A+ grade is “universal” among other law schools. Dr. Utset stated that “it is not universal, but it is much more common when you have curves.” He explained that “the A+ grade is a way of identifying the top students in each class and it will be awarded, like the F grade, solely at the discretion of the professor.”  

Ms. Leturmy explained that FSU does not currently utilize the proposed A+ grade at any level and asked the committee if this change will be available to all graduate programs or just solely for the College of Law. She noted that two grades are exclusively available for the College of Medicine (HM- Honors Medicine, PM- Passed Medicine), so this arrangement is not unheard of. She added that historically, over the last ten years, three separate proposals have been brought forth to the Undergraduate Policy Committee (UPC) asking for an A+ grade and all of the proposals were denied. She explained that if the A+ grade were to be approved for all graduate programs, then the proposal will need to be approved by the Undergraduate Policy Committee (UPC) as well because graduate students sometimes take undergraduate courses that apply towards their graduate career. This crossover necessitates the additional committee approval. Lastly, she stated that the proposal will need to be approved by the Faculty Senate Committee by November 1st in order to get Student Central updated prior to the fall 2018 grade run. 
Dr. Sypher asked why the Undergraduate Policy Committee (UPC) turned down the A+ grade. Dr. Buchanan explained that the UPC carefully considered the proposal each time, but ultimately found that it was not in the best interest of the university or students. Beyond this, she was unsure about the specific reasons. 
Dr. Aggarwal was less concerned with the College of Law’s proposed curving and grading scheme, but was most worried by the A+ grade “as this will boost some students’ GPA beyond a 4.0 to a 4.25.” Overall, Dr. Aggarwal was amenable to allowing the A+ grade for the College of Law, but not the entire university. 

Dr. Johnson agreed with Dr. Aggarwal. He stated that “one of the big reasons for not moving to the A+ grade for the general population is grade inflation.” However, he was open to allowing the A+ grade for the College of Law. 
Dr. King was concerned that the College of Law’s grading scheme could adversely impact internal transfer students during the application process, as some students will have a 4.0 and others will have a 4.25. Dr. Sypher concurred, but noted that only the law students will receive the A+ grade and/or be tied to the grading curve. Mr. Utset explained that the College of Law can consider adding a note in its bylaws that specifically states that “the curve does not apply to a graduate student from an outside, academic graduate degree program, and for such cases, the university grading scheme would apply.”
Dean Riley was concerned that the university could be at a disadvantage if, on average, our GPA numbers were lower and not based on a 3.33 scale. Mr. Utset explained that the adjusted grading scale is needed because of the College of Law’s “harsh” curve that has been in effect for several years.

Ms. Leturmy explained that “this is where the issue lies because the student will essentially have two transcripts with two different GPA scales.” She noted that if one student in every class is getting an A+, then the vast majority of students will not be receiving this grade. However, for cases involving joint degree students, they can have the exact same grades, but may have two entirely different GPAs posted on their transcript. Dr. Aggarwal agreed, but noted that the joint degree students will also fall under two different careers in Student Central and have two different GPAs established with no overall, average GPA calculation. 
After some further discussion, Dr. Sypher suggested a friendly amendment to update the proposal to read as follows:

Any student from another department and/or degree program, outside of the JD program, who is taking a law school course will be graded under the university grading scale.  
The motion was moved by Dr. Born and seconded by Dr. Jones. 
PASSED

With no further discussion, a vote was placed to approve the proposal.
All were in favor. 

APPROVED

With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 4:40 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
